Minutes of the 2006 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

11 April 2006 at St Nicolas Church

Present:  Martin Crick (chair), Margaret Brock (minute taker), Josh Dodd, Paul Dodd, Tim Pett, Angela Smith, Bill Bailey, Reg Sidlow, Pricilla Morris, Hugh Bishop, Fiona Brocklehurst, Alison Morbey, Elunid Hallas, Brian Read, Susan Read, Brenda Rockall, David Edwards

1. Appointments of Minutes taker:  Margaret Brock was appointed for this role

2. Apologies:  received from Clive Sparling, Chris Bennett

3. The minutes of the 2005 AGM were considered.  

Martin pointed out that the correct title of the Society is the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers – not Change Ringers.  There being no other corrections, the minutes were signed as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Matters arising:
Brian asked whether the constitution had been widely circulated.  Martin advised that at this stage it had not been circulated.
 Action: Martin

5. Officers’ reports:
The chair reminded those present that all the reports had been circulated in advance, and confirmed that everyone had had an opportunity to read them – this was confirmed.

The officers were invited to present any further comments and to take questions from the floor.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helen (Martin Crick) emphasised that the signing up for weddings had at times been somewhat laborious – made so particularly by individuals not signing up until the last minute.  He made the point that it was a responsibility and commitment of the Society to provide this service when requested and that a more conscientious signing up would be very much appreciated.


Action: All

b) The Tower Captain of St Nicolas: (Hugh Bishop) highlighted that the poor attendance and late arrival of ringers at the St Nicolas practice was significantly limiting the quality of ringing along with progress and learning of the less experienced ringers. There was a recent practice that was limited entirely to minimus.  The question was raised as to whether a 6 bell practice was what people wanted.  Further, should a 10 bell practice be held every week once the new bells are in?  It was thought that the matter of having a practice at St Helens every week would require considerable negotiation with local residents and the town.  It was decided to save the discussion of any change to the schedule of practices until next year.

Hugh mentioned that the mobile phone mast was likely to go ahead, but said that details (which he found acceptable) were still being finalised.  The plans have been viewed by Mark and he informed us that a platform would be mounted above the bells.

c) The Treasurer:  (Susan Read)

There was a small loss of £40 in 2005, but there remains £1,400 in the bank, enough to pay our way for several years.

We continue to make a loss because ringers are receiving the full wedding fees, unlike in the past, when we kept back a proportion of the money for our funds.  Our ringers have been very charitable in giving the vast majority of the wedding fees to the bell appeal, £600 this year, to which is added £156 of gift aid - £756 to help us buy our new bells. 

It has been realised in the last year or two that donations to the tower actually belong to the relevant church, and not to the Society.  Hence, the need for careful records of donations, peal fees and costs which strictly should be paid to the churches.  The amount owed to St Helens and to St Nicolas is £141 and £113 respectively.  Sue recommended that St Nicolas be paid £113 because we have no expected expenses there; after some discussion this proposal was rejected as being too much administrative effort for so small a sum.  Sue went on to propose that the St Helen’s money be put toward the new carpets, paint etc that we will be providing soon; this was agreed.

Remarks on the Bell Appeal:

The latest estimate is that the new bells will cost a total of £172K, not including any repainting, carpets and furniture needed in the ringing chamber.  This is substantially more than had been expected when the project started.

We have received £60K in donations including sponsored bells and will have received £17K in grants and £66K from the Humfrey Bequest.  The sale of the old bells, interest received and the small amount of fund raising that has been done, account for a further £13k, leaving a shortfall of approximately £15k short of our target.

Further donations are needed urgently, and would be gratefully received. There should be a planned strategy to encourage wedding fees to be donated towards the bell fund.

A working party will be set up to further discuss the exact position of the Bell Fund and further fund raising.





     Action:  Susan

c) Quarter Peal report:

Chris Bennet had previously emailed everyone explaining that his work commitments had prevented him attending the meeting and also continuing in this post.

Margaret pointed out the entry relating to 26 June 2005:  she neither conducted nor co-conducted the quarter!

Acknowledgement was given to the various people who had achieved ’firsts’ in their quarter peal profiles

d)  Steeple Keepers:  

There were no questions directed to Mark or Reg.

d)  Hand Bell Activity report: (Susan Read)
                 There were no questions for Susan

e) Bell Project Report:  (Mark Walker)
6. Election of Officers:
	Office
	Candidate
	Nominated by
	Seconded by

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Martin Crick
	Susan
	Angela S

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop
	Reg
	Tim

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	Mark Walker
	Martin
	Paul

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Bill Bailey
	Hugh
	Brian

	Secretary
	Tim Pett
	Bill
	Reg

	Treasurer
	Susan Read
	Martin
	Fiona

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Mark Walker
	Martin
	Brian

	Steeple Keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow
	Bill
	Angela S

	¼ Peal Organizer
	Brian Read
	Fiona
	David

	Bells Project Manager
	Mark Walker
	Martin
	All

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read
	Tim
	Margaret


All candidates were elected unopposed.

7. Bell Project:
Mark gave an outline on the progress of the project. The building work inside the tower is complete; however more scaffolding will be erected after Easter to complete the tie rod repairs.  The frame and bells are as advanced as they can be in the workshop - Whites are currently awaiting further frame castings in advance of the installation.  In 6 weeks the bells will go up into the tower.  There will be an opportunity to view the bells in the frame at Whites on a Saturday before the installation.  Two weeks notice will be given of this event.

Margaret asked Mark whether the simulator would be set up on all 10 bells.  Martin confirmed that our interface box is capable of supporting 10 bells, but that we only have sensors for 6; the sensors cost approx. £25/bell. There was general, acknowledgment that it would benefit additional 10 bell practices, and could be of use to the Radley Course.  Convenient and easy to use clapper ties will be made and installed.

Reg asked about the sound control.  Mark reassured us that careful consideration and attention had been given to the sound dynamics.

Reg queried whether the clock face could be reguilded, and those present were advised that the church cannot currently support this, although, if funds became available, it is a job that could be attended to later (scaffolding is not required to carry out this work).  Reg will contact Cumbria Clocks for a costing and maybe see whether there are any other ways that this work could be supported.








                                         Action:  Reg

Enormous thanks were conveyed to Mark for all the hard work he had put into the bell project – all very much appreciated.

8. Recruitment and Training
Tim raised the matter of the need to train new ringers.  Various ideas were put forward, including inviting the new Rector.  

It was agreed that having the simulator fitted would be a great help.

Adam Jenkins (Master at Abingdon School) has expressed an interest in establishing a school band, and would be grateful for assistance with teaching the boys to ring and using the simulator.






                      Action:  Tim

9. Simulator Practices
On this matter, Helen Tim and Bill will get together and plan a training programme in conjunction with the simulator when it is installed at St Helen’s.

                                                                                               Action:  Helen, Tim & Bill

10. Events
a) 2006 and 2007 outings:

Martin outlined the details of the outing planned in East London 9 September 2006.  A decision is yet to be made regarding transport and whether hiring a coach may be preferable.  This option would require an up-front payment.



Mark offered to organise the 2007 Outing.  Date: 9 June 2007.

b) Viewing of new bell frame at Whites.

Mark will inform us when a date is set.

c) Dedication Service

The dedication of the new bells will be on 25 July 2006 at 7pm.

Everyone is encouraged to come.  Susan will co-ordinate refreshments in the South Aisle after the service.  There will be open ringing after the service and a short ‘burst’ during the service.  Angela asked if the collection could go towards the bell fund; Martin agreed to raise this with the Rector.

d) Hand bell concert

On 2 December there will be a hand bell concert to raise funds for the Bell Project.

e) Quiz night

On 29 September 2006 there will be a fund raising Quiz Night in the Church Centre.  In due course a food committee will be organised to plan the catering for this event.

f) Christmas Dinner

Margaret volunteered to organise the Christmas Dinner on 12 December 2006.  Those present requested the venue to be Coseners again.

g) Guild & branch events

8 July 2006:  The Guild Festival & Service.  The Service will be in Christ Church          Cathedral.

1 May 2006:  Ringing Day organised by the Vale of White Horse Branch along with an 8 bell striking competition.

11. Any other business
a)
Peal Fees
Brian raised the question as to what our peal fees should continue to be.  They are currently £3 per rope at both towers.  He went on to suggest £5 per rope.  

A vote took place:

· In favour of increasing the fee to £5 per rope:
4

· Against increasing the fee to £5 per rope:
11

· In favour of the fee remaining £3 per rope:
14

· Abstentions
2

It was further suggested that invite additional donations when responding to requests for peals, and that we inform general visitors that we are still fund raising, and suggest a donation of £1 per person. This was generally agreed

b)
New Rector
Angela reminded us that there was a social evening to welcome the new Rector on 

Tuesday 25 April 2006.

c)
Shirts
Tim commented on Martin’s design for a shirt.  Angela, Brian and Susan will follow 

through this project as far as obtaining colour options, and prices.

d)
Annual Clubs & Societies Event
Bill suggested that we should resurrect our attendance at the annual Clubs and 

Societies event.   He will find out when the next event is, and ensure that we are 

represented.

e)
Practices
The next Branch Practice is at Brightwell on 25 April 2006.

Next week we are invited to the Practice Night at Dorchester.

The meeting closed at 2120 hours.
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